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INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

1.
The meeting was called to order at 0805 hrs on 25 Feb 02.

OPENING COMMENTS

2.
Col Holt welcomed all in attendance with a special mention to Unit Reps.  The Br Adv stated he was pleased with the attendance level from the Units within LFWA and hoped that future meetings would be as well represented.  This meeting would be held over a two day period of morning sessions only.

	REVIEW OF PREVIOUS MINUTES


	ACTION BY

	3.
Para 1 – EME 58th Anniversary Button Campaign.  Button production is complete and distr has begun to Br Fund members.


	Br Adjt

	4.
Para 3 – RCEME Gates.  CFSEME sent a contingent of staff and students to attend the CFB Kingston Remembrance Day ceremony.  An expenditure of $250 in support of this event was authorized.

5.
Para 3 – RCEME Gates.  Commander CFB Kingston agreed to fund the repointing of the RCEME Gates.  The Branch shall be responsible for the maintenance of the flag, plaques and vehicles.  CWO Vass (BCWO Kingston) is currently researching the possibility of having the RCEME Gates designated as a Heritage site.  The request was submitted to Heritage Canada however a response is not expected in the near future.


	Br Adjt

	6.
Para 25 – Terms of Reference.  The Br Adv is finalizing plans for EX BLUEBELL.  This year's exercise will be used to promote and communicate the Fund to all in attendance for dissemination to all Branch members. 


	

	7.
Para 37 – Membership Draws/Awards.  Advertisement through DGPA at the national level is not guaranteed.  Articles may be placed on the web site and then Base/local papers may choose whether to run the submission.  Col Holt suggested that only articles that proved interesting would have a chance of being chosen, but did hold out hope that well done articles may be a good seller in terms of being chosen for Base newspapers.


	

	8.
Para 41 – Letter to Senior Reps. A letter was sent to all Area/ Formation Senior EME Representatives that outlined the duties expected and leadership required for all Branch and Branch Fund matters.  A copy will be placed on the Web Site.


	Br Adjt

	9.
Para 42 – Incorrect Addresses.  The Branch has created a new database.  Lists have been sent to Area Reps to confirm correct addresses.  To date only two Areas have responded.


	All Reps

	NEW BUSINESS

FINANCIAL

10.
A review of the financial statements for 2001 was conducted.  Questions were raised regarding the shortfall in the Revenue from the Kit Shop.  This was true in year 2001 as the Kit shop was going though a re-stocking of inventory, which explained the reduction in revenue for the Fund. This was not likely to reoccur in 2002.


	

	11.
Another concern raised was the amount spent for the Calendar in 2001.  The Br Adjt explained that payments for both 2000 and 2001 productions were shown as expenses in 2001, as that was when the payment was actioned through the bank.  Further, it is anticipated that additional advertisement revenue would be realized for 2003 reducing the cost to the Br Fund.
	

	BUDGET 2002

12.
Proposed changes to the year 2002 budget were presented.  All changes were initiated because of Audit Board recommendations and are summarized as follows:  

a.
addition to Income under General Fund:

(1)
button revenue;



(2)
calendar revenue;

(3)
EME Heritage Account; and

(4)
Friends of the EME Museum; 

b.
addition to Expenses:

(1)
bank service charges under general operations;

(2)
EME calendar project under benefits to members;

c.
remove from Expenses - Insurance on Branch Artifacts; 

d.
change under Expenses - Maintenance of Branch Artifacts to Maint Branch Artifacts/Memorabilia/Monuments; and

e.
change under Expenses – Monument Maintenance & Operation to Friends of the EME Museum.


	

	WEB PAGE
13.
A site map of the Intranet was presented.  AirCom Rep stated that all comments have been very favourable about the site.  Br Adjt will send a live link to all Area Reps that will allow them to explore the site, and in turn, pass the link to their personnel.


Secy Note:  Done


	Br Adjt

	14.
Investigation is still ongoing to have permission to have an EME Internet site.  We are anticipating a positive response by end of Apr 02. This Internet site will not have member information because of security issues, but otherwise, the site will closely mirror the existing Intranet site.


	Br Adjt

	MUSEUM

15.
Artifacts.  The National Registration Project is still underway.  Br Adjt has sent to Area Reps a letter requesting verification of Branch artifacts in their Areas.  To date only one area has responded to this request.  Concerns were voiced regarding artifacts donated to certain areas.  The donors have requested that their donated artifacts remain in the area. The intent is simply to produce a listing of artifacts, not necessarily allow the items to be moved.  LCol Jestin spoke on the importance of selecting the correct software product(s) to manage the Branch artifacts and memorabilia.  Br Adjt to report on software products for the next Br BOD meeting.
	Tabled

Area Reps

Br Adjt

	
	

	16.
CFSEME has allocated facilities within Regt Coy to house the artifacts of the Branch.  It is hoped to have displays in place by 15 May 02.


	

	AUDIT

17.
An audit of the Branch Fund was conducted during the pd 28 – 30 Jan 02 by Maj Eldaoud, CWO Roy and MCpl Seveigny.  The results of the audit are divided into two key areas: Kit Shop and Br Fund.  The key recommendations are as follows:


	

	Kit Shop

18.
After review of the Kit Shop, the Audit Board recommends that:

a.
an in depth audit be completed.  The Admin Committee will arrange for an NPF Audit Team and shall include pers from Areas as part of the Audit Team;

b.
the Kit Shop reduce its Accounts Receivable to satellite kit shops to an average of $3500.00.  The Manager has contacted the kit shops in question and arrangements are in place to reduce their account amounts; 

c. the Kit Shop separate it's services.  Kit Shop manager has made these adjustments into different accounts to properly track all services to customers (eg: medal mounting);


	Admin Committee



	d.
prepare customized reports.  The Kit Shop manager will prepare these requested reports quarterly for review by the Admin Committee (eg: best seller list, worst seller list, etc) and

e.
the Kit Shop investigate high bank charges.  Admin Committee will investigate further whether we can reduce the bank charges expenses.


	Admin Committee 

Admin Committee

	19.
It was suggested that there were too many satellite Kit Shops in certain locations. Sgt Lock voiced his concerns of attempting to reduce the number of Kit Shops in one area (Edmonton), as personnel do not necessarily have time to move to other buildings to purchase Kit Shop items.  These concerns are noted and will be addressed at the next BOD meeting after the Kit Shop has been completely audited.


	Tabled

	Branch Fund

20.
The Branch Fund was audited for years 2000 and 2001.  The Audit Board recommends:


	

	a.
a complete audit is done every year.  The agenda for all summer BOD meetings will include selection of an Audit team, and establishment of timings for the audit;

b.
that a discrepancy of $900.00 be explained.  A copy of the debit memo was received from the bank.  It shows a bank error of $900.00 when a deposit was made;

c.
modifying accounting techniques.  Board was asked to change from Accrual to Cash accounting for the Fund.  This would alleviate the complex accounting used and properly show all monies in and out of the Fund.  Decision: Board agreed to switch to Cash accounting effective 1 Jan 02; and

d.
reorganization of the Income Statement.  Admin Committee will initiate.


	Br Adjt

Completed

Br Adjt

Admin Committee



	NATIONAL EME CELEBRATIONS

21.
In 2004, the EME Branch will celebrate its 60th Anniversary.  A survey that was distributed through the Journal three years ago was discussed. Statistics were very evenly matched on how to celebrate this Anniversary.  

22.
Discussion ensued on the different options for a 60th Anniversary.  Some discussions included:

a. a proposal to add an additional wall to the 50th Monument.  This could include EME fallen members and/or newer members that have not had the opportunity to place their name on the monument in 1994; and

b.
the idea of all EME pers being involved in Sports day activities and perhaps a dinner.


	

	23.
Col Holt asked that personnel of the Branch be canvassed again for their suggestions about the 60th celebration.  The 60th will be marked as a Branch initiative.  Br Adjt will place this survey on the web site and report on findings at the next meeting.
	Tabled

Br Adjt

	BEREAVEMENT

24.
The Admin Committee reported on the amounts for year 2001 expended on this issue.   The amounts utilized were not as significant as previously thought.  The annual amount allocated will be reviewed again at the next meeting.


	Tabled

	TRAVEL DUTY (TD)

25.
All attendees were briefed on the ongoing challenges for BOD members to receive TD funding to attend the two meetings per year.  Discussion followed regarding the option of the Fund paying TD for these meetings.  This was rejected as being too costly and an unacceptable option.  

26.
Maj Eldaoud stated that it is up to the Senior member in each Area to ensure that monies are available in their budgets.  It was discussed that the term, Regimental meeting vice Branch meeting, might be more effective especially within the Army and may aid our ability to acquire TD.

27.
Sgt Lock spoke on the difficulties that he experienced as the past LFWA Rep at his rank level.  The Board decided that all COs and Senior members be encouraged to ensure TD monies be made available for these meetings.


	

	MEMBERSHIP DRIVE

28.
In Aug 01, the Board agreed to offer the benefit of 8 draws to members of the Fund in good standing.  The prize for each draw would be $150.00 Cash and a $100.00 Gift Certificate from the EME Kit Shop.  There have been three membership draws to date.  The draws and winners are as follows: 

a.
LFWA Golf drawn Sep 01 – LCol B. Halford, Lifetime member;

b.
CFRETS Hockey drawn Dec 01 – Cpl B.J. Buffett; and

c.
LFWA Curling Bonspiel drawn Feb 02 – Capt R. Gagnon.


Secy Note:  LFCA Curling Bonspiel drawn Feb 02 – MCpl C.B. Hardy.


	

	29.
The Admin Committee will report on the draw winner and update the Branch Web Site as well as the Journal to advertise the winners and raise awareness to this benefit.


	Admin Committee

Tabled

	BRANCH FUND MEMBERSHIP

30.
Civilian Membership.  The Admin Committee presented their findings from other Branch Funds on civilian membership.  With the exception of the CE Branch, no other Fund allows Civilian membership.  Consensus of all attendees was that the Fund should offer membership to civilians.  Some concerns were raised surrounding benefits that a civilian member would be offered.  The Admin Committee will investigate and propose dues amounts and benefits for civilian membership at the next meeting.


	Admin Committee



	Donations
31.
The Branch Fund received a donation of $3000 from Mrs Stetham on behalf of her late husband, LCol Archibald Stetham.  LCol Stetham was a RCEME officer on the inception of our Corps.  He was the second Commandant of 202 Workshop in the late 1940's.  

32.
Since his retirement, there has been a close relationship between 202 Workshop and the Stetham family.  LCol Stetham and his wife were honorary guests at the 50th celebration held at 202 Workshop.  LCol Stetham donated a sword that is now the Commandant's sword for Unit functions.  202 Workshop sent an honour guard for the funeral of LCol Stetham as well as provided a liaison officer to aid the family.

33.
There was discussion on how to properly thank Mrs Stetham for her kind donation.  It was decided that the Branch would send a letter of thanks accompanied by a certificate.  Further the donation will be deposited into the “Friends of the EME Museum Fund”, with proper recognition of LCol Stetham when the Museum is built.  

34.
CWO Rerrie asked that we address this issue and make a decision on how to properly address donations in the future.  It was decided that all donations received by the Branch Fund would be reviewed by the BOD.

35.
The Board decided that all donations should be publicized so all members of the Branch can be made aware of the donations.  They will be published in the Journal and on the Web Site.

Branch Fund Awareness

36.
The Admin Committee presented the “Licence Plate” program for review by the BOD.  This program allows for the EME logo to be displayed publicly on a licence plate and was researched in Ontario only.  All local members spoke out against any monies from the Fund being used for this program, as it was only available for Ontario Fund members.  CWO Rerrie asked that this be a non-Fund issue and that no monies from the Fund be used for this initiative.

37.
A survey will be placed on the Web Page, and if a Br member wishes to purchase a plate; a $50.00 deposit will be required.  This will ensure no risk to the Fund.  Other provinces will be contacted and a presentation will be given at the next meeting. 

38.
Sgt/WO Dues.  Accounting problems exist with the pay allotment amount for Sgts and WOs within the Fund.  The Admin Committee suggests that the Sgt and WO dues amount rise to $18.00 per year or $1.50 per month vice $16.00 yearly or $1.3333 per month.  This increase is within CFAO 27-8 guidelines.

39.
All board members agreed on raising the dues amount to $18.00.  The adjustment will become effective 1 Jul 02.  The Admin Committee will advise all affected members of the Fund by letter.


	Br Adjt/Br Adv

Br Adjt

Admin Committee

Tabled

Admin Committee

	40.
Accoutrements.  The cost per issue of accoutrements to the Branch Fund was discussed.  All board members agreed that if members did not join at the QL3 level, it would be the responsibility of that person to purchase his/her own accoutrements.


	

	41.
Constitution.  As the proposed constitutional amendments were not reviewed prior to the BOD, it was requested that all Area reps forward these amendments to their units for review.  All suggested amendments are to be forwarded to the Br Adjt no later than 1 Jul 02.  This will allow the BOD to accept the constitutional amendments at the next mtg in Aug 02.


	All

Tabled

	42.
Canopy Project.  The requirement to provide suitable covering to protect the entrance to Home Stn Ops exists.  The entrance includes a donated front door and stained glass windows.  The Admin Committee presented proposals and costs for this project.  All agreed that amounts for this requirement were too high.  Admin Committee to investigate if CE will fund a portion of this initiative, and to advise the BOD at the next mtg of the outcome.


	Admin Committee

Tabled

	Theme for Journal and Calendar
43.
The Admin Committee presented suggested themes for the upcoming production of the EME Journal and Calendar.  The Board decided that this year’s theme would be “EME Grand Moments”.  It was suggested that the calendar also include “EME and Family” pictures drawn by children of EME pers.  The pictures will be displayed on months that are family oriented (eg: Easter, Christmas, etc).  A contest proposal will be forwarded to BOD reps ASAP to promote feedback.

44.  
Each Area will be allotted a page in the Journal to publish what is happening in their area.  The Admin Committee will send specification sheets on limitation and expectations for the Area Page.


	Br Adjt/

Webpage

Admin Committee

	45.
Meeting adjourned at 1235 hrs on 25 Feb 02.  Meeting will reconvene at 0900 hrs on 26 Feb 02.


	

	46.
Meeting reconvened at 0950 hrs on 26 Feb 02.


	

	ROUND TABLE

Maj N. Eldaoud – LFQA Rep

47.
Branch Communication.  Members would like to see an electronic one page bulletin in place, giving updates of events and activities for the Branch as well as tech tips and/or related information.  If it remains within the one page limit, it would be easily printed and permit posting to workshop notice boards.  This proposal would help to get communication out to the techs on the floor of each workshop quicker.  Submissions and feedback from Area Reps and their membership is pertinent to the success of this bulletin.  Admin Committee to draft and send out.


	Admin Committee



	48.
Use of Regimental Chain of Command.  LFQA utilizes the Regimental Chain of Command to get information to all within their area.  This is accomplished through a Board that sits 3 times a year where all Branch issues are addressed including the Branch Fund.  Also the RCEME Association Quebec Chapter is included in these discussions.  The involvement of the Association is essential to ensure that the Association is kept abreast of all Branch matters as well as informed about EME Cadet issues.


	

	49.
EME Branch Communication Board.  LFQA has begun to utilize a board in their canteen area designated to display Branch and Branch Fund communications.  Branch members are reading the information on the board and feedback from the troops is starting to flow.  Propose that other Areas use this medium in their workshops.


	All

	50.
Last Meeting.  This will be Maj Eldaoud's last meeting.  Maj Janelle will be his replacement in the Summer 2002 session.


	

	Capt J.M. Charest – LFAA Rep

51.
Regional and National Award winners.  Capt Charest proposed to bring the winners and their spouses (of Br Fund members only) to Ottawa and present them with their awards in front of all Bluebell participants.  Concerns were discussed about singling out non-Fund members in this proposal.  Col Holt will investigate budget to include the National Award winner with a chance of Regional winners being included. 

 
	Br Advisor

	Cpl A. Wallace – LFCA Rep
52.
Official PT Gear.  A proposal was presented that there be an official EME PT gear for wear across the CF.  Concerns were raised as EME is a highly respected trade and Unit loyalty should be remembered.  Br Adv spoke that now that EME has become a part of the Army, this may be a possibility, and that identity is very important to members of the Branch.  Col Holt will investigate and discuss findings at next mtg.


	Br Adv



	
	

	Sgt R.J. LaPierre – 1 CER Rep

53.
EME Support.  Stated that in Edmonton there was 100% support to the EME Family.  All Units flew the EME Flag on 15 May 2001.


	

	MCpl D.D. Ralph – LDSH Rep

54.
Communication.  Concerns that information is still not getting down to the troops.  Many misconceptions are still out in the workshops and if more information could get down to all Branch pers, the Fund would become easier to recruit into.  


	

	Sgt K.R. Lock – 14 Svc Bn Rep

55.
Reserves.  Concerns about Reserves and their entitlements were asked.  LCol Jestin spoke that Reserve members have the same entitlement to all benefits as Regular Force members, with the only difference being that the Reserve member must pay his/her yearly dues in cash.  To ensure all members are aware of this, COs will be briefed at the COs Working Group, Fall 02 to be held in Borden.
	Br Adjt

	
	

	WO R.E. Smith – LFWA Rep

56.
Lifetime Membership.  Propose that all retiring members be approached with regard to becoming a Lifetime member of the Fund.  Admin Committee to contact Careers for a list of retirees monthly.  Also a "Lifetime Membership Certificate" will be sent to member when the lifetime membership dues is received.


	Admin Committee

	57.
Communication Board.  LFWA Rep will use the option presented by the LFQA Rep to display Branch communications.


	

	58.
Hardship Loans and Benevolent Loans.  Concerns were voiced from MWO Huston regarding the amount given and the time taken to send monies to a distressed soldier.  LCol Jestin confirmed that monies are available and that timelines are as quick as the next day.  He also reiterated that the Chain of Command must be involved in this process so that no complications hold up the loan or grant process at the Admin Committee level.


	

	CWO H.A. Rerrie – AirCom Rep

59.
Cpl Larose.  Cpl Larose passed away 8 May 1993, while serving as a member of the Canadian Contingent of UNDOF in the Golan.  In Halifax on 18 Mar 02, Col Johnston will present Cpl Larose’s wife with the Memorial Cross in memory of her late husband.  Pictures will be forwarded to the Br Adjt for posting on the Website.  This will remind us that a member is not forgotten.


	Br Adjt/ Webpage

	60.
Calendar.  All appreciated the effort put forth to correct the dates in the Calendar, but pers agreed that an E-Mail would have been appropriate enough.  LCol Jestin explained that the printer who produced the Calendar wanted to correct the error and there was no expense to the Fund to mail out the corrected information.


	

	61.
AirCom Representation.  Reminder to all other Area Reps that AirCom is stretched out all over the country.  CWO Rerrie requested that all Area Reps remember the AirCom members in their Area and include them in all sporting events and Branch activities.  Last Meeting.  CWO Rerrie announced that this would be his last meeting and thanked everyone for their efforts to better the Fund.


	

	CWO J.G. Roy – Br CWO/NCR Rep

62.
Regional and National Award winners.  Concerns were addressed that if Bluebell is to be used to recognize these winners, that Unit presentations must still be done.  Recognition is important to the winning member as well as the Unit that he/she is serving.  Br leadership is to ensure that the member's presentation will still happen at the Unit level
	

	
	

	Cfn A.M. Nolan –1 Svc Bn

63.
Communications.  Agreed with the proposal for an electronic one-page communication.  Proposed that all Branch members be canvassed for their “Tech Tips”.  He pointed out that this section may become the reason for pers to read this communication and may become a way of creating interest within the Branch.
	

	
	

	CWO A.C. Dalcourt – CFRETS Rep

64.
Sports Awards.  A proposal was presented that the Br Fund spend more monies for Regional Area sponsored sports activities.  The amount proposed is $1000.00 per activity.  

65. LCol Jestin spoke on the confusion of the definition of Sports Awards.  These monies are to be used to ensure that Br Fund members who register receive discounted entrance fees. 


	

	66.
Proposal was made that the amount be doubled for Sports Awards from the current $400.00 to $800.00 yearly per Area.  Concerns were address that the Br Fund should not be seen as a bottomless pit of money.  Currently for the year 2002, the Br Fund has budgeted for a 50% return to the members of the Fund.

67.
All members agreed that Sport Awards monies be raised to $800.00 per Area for year 2002.  All requests are to be addressed to the Area Rep, who in turn, will forward to the Admin Committee.  All reps were reminded that reduced cost for entrance fees for Br Fund members is essential.  This award is to promote the Branch Fund and its members.  Admin Committee to amend constitution to reflect this discussion.


	Admin Committee

	68. Investments.  Questions about the initial 80K that was used to start the Fund are still being asked.  Currently these monies are in GICs and have not been used by the Br Fund.  LCol Jestin explained that the question of what to do with the remaining monies after the 50th was discussed with all Units at which time, it was decided that a Br Fund would be created.  It is important for all to understand that the 80K remaining came from the Car Raffle, Corporate sponsors and monies raised over the 50th weekend and did not necessarily come from soldiers' contributions.

69. CWO Dalcourt asked if monies could be separated from the Fund so this item is not an ongoing issue at the BOD.  Senate to address this issue in Spring session.


	Br Adv

	70.
Col Holt thanked all for attending and their active participation in the meeting.  He also asked that attendees take the information back to their Units for dissemination and discussion with their Branch pers.  


	

	71.
Meeting adjourned at 1200 hrs.  Next meeting will be held in Borden 6 – 7 Aug 02.  
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